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Introduction
Last year saw perhaps the most important 
event in the history of Australian defa-
mation law: the introduction of uniform, 
national defamation legislation.1 Prior to 1 
January 2006, Australia had eight different 
defamation jurisdictions. The differences 
between them should not be underesti-
mated. They were real and substantial and 
led, on occasion, to different outcomes in 
respect of the publication of the same mat-
ter.2 The introduction of uniform, national 
defamation laws may be properly viewed 
as a significant victory for commonsense 
and efficiency.

This is not to say their introduction has 
been without controversy. One of the con-
tentious aspects of the recent defamation 
law reforms is the nationwide adoption 
of truth alone as a complete defence to 
defamation. Prior to 1 January 2006, four 
Australian jurisdictions required proof of a 
public interest or a public benefit in addi-
tion to proof of the substantial truth of a 
defamatory matter before the defence of 
justification could be established. Some 
commentators have suggested the removal 
of the element of public interest or ben-
efit will allow the media to invade privacy 
with greater impunity. Other commenta-
tors have been swift to reject this predicted 
consequence of the reform.

This article seeks to examine this debate. 
It argues that the removal of the require-
ment of public interest or benefit will not 
lead to a more invasive media for a num-
ber of reasons. Ultimately, it suggests that 
defamation law should not be used as a de 
facto privacy protection; that defamation 
and privacy protect conceptually distinct 
interests; and that the time has come to 
address directly the need for effective pri-
vacy protection in Australian law.

The Defence of Justification 
at Common Law and under 
Statute
At common law, truth is a complete defence 
to defamation. The rationale for this legal 
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principle is explained by Street ACJ (as his 
Honour then was) in Rofe v Smith’s News-
papers Ltd: 

 …[A]s the object of civil proceedings 
is to clear the character of the plaintiff, 
no wrong is done to him by telling the 
truth about him. The presumption is 
that, by telling the truth about a man, 
his reputation is not lowered beyond 
its proper level, but is merely brought 
down to it.3

As Patrick George has recently observed, 
‘[a] truthful statement defines reputation 
rather than damages it.’4 Prior to 1 Janu-
ary 2006, the common law defence of 
justification applied in the Northern Terri-
tory, South Australia, Victoria and Western 
Australia.

The uniform, national defamation legisla-
tion provides a statutory form of the com-
mon law defence of truth alone. Under the 
new laws, a defendant need only dem-
onstrate that the defamatory matter is 
substantially true in order to establish the 
defence of justification.5 The introduction 
of the statutory defence of truth therefore 
did not bring about a substantive change 
to the applicable law in the Northern Terri-
tory, South Australia, Victoria and Western 
Australia.

It did, however, bring about a substantive 
change in the law of the remaining four 
jurisdictions. Prior to 1 January 2006, the 
statutory defence of justification in New 
South Wales required that a defendant 
prove that a defamatory imputation was 
not only substantially true but that it also 
related to a matter of public interest or 
was published on an occasion of qualified 
privilege.6 Likewise, in the Australian Capi-
tal Territory, Queensland and Tasmania, a 
defendant needed to prove that a defama-
tory matter was substantially true and was 
published for the public benefit.7 The intro-
duction of the uniform provision in these 
jurisdictions appeared to make it easier for 
defendants to establish a defence of justifi-
cation, requiring as it did one less element 
to be proven.

The Current Controversy
In an episode of Media Watch broadcast in 
mid-April 2006, presenter, Monica Attard, 
analysed the potential impact of the aban-
donment of a public interest or benefit ele-
ment of the defence of justification. She 
suggested that this element ensured a 
level of privacy protection for individuals, 
citing cricketer, Greg Chappell’s defama-
tion litigation against Channel Nine in the 
1980s8 and the more recent proceedings 
brought by socialite, Shari-Lea Hitchcock, 
against John Fairfax Publications Pty Ltd as 
examples.9 Attard further suggested that 
the loss of this element could lead to an 
increasingly intrusive media in Australia 
with a concomitant decline in journalistic 
standards. The potential nadir was repre-
sented by the recent exposé by The News 
of the World of the love life of British Con-
servative parliamentarian and former editor 
of The Spectator magazine, Boris Johnson. 
Attard expressed the view that the statutory 
defence of justification allows privacy pro-
tection ‘[to go] by the board’ and that the 
new defamation laws overall favour media 
organisations at the expense of individuals’ 
privacy.10 Attard has recently repeated her 
views in an interview with The Australian 
newspaper.11

Attard’s views provoked responses from 
two newspaper columnists. In his regu-
lar column in the ‘Media’ section of The 
Australian newspaper, Mark Day argued 
that, under the previous defamation laws, 
the public interest or benefit element was 
a ‘hurdle to justice’. However, according 
to Day, the real difficulty was not proving 
public interest or benefit but proving, in 
a courtroom, the substantial truth of the 
defamatory matter. He also took issue with 
Attard’s characterisation of the new defa-
mation laws as too favourable to the media. 
According to Day, the new defamation laws 
had the effect of correcting the balance 
which, for too long, had unduly favoured 
the protection of plaintiffs’ reputations. 
He also disagreed with Attard’s prediction, 
as paraphrased by Day, that ‘newspapers 
and television programs would soon be 
filled with the antics of bonking politicians 
and…naughty vicars’.12

The legal affairs editor of The Australian 
newspaper, Chris Merritt, was equally criti-
cal of Attard’s views on truth, defamation 
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and privacy. His principal criticisms were 
that Attard’s analysis was superficial and 
provided only partial solutions. Attard 
claimed views expressed by the retired Def-
amation List judge of the Supreme Court of 
New South Wales, David Levine, supported 
her position. However, Merritt reproduced 
previously unpublished remarks by Levine, 
in which Levine stated that the public inter-
est element of the defence of justification 
was a largely irrelevant and ineffective form 
of privacy protection. Merritt also criticised 
Attard’s endorsement of ‘British-style pri-
vacy laws’, noting that, in the United King-
dom, the introduction of a statutory right 
of privacy was accompanied by the intro-
duction of a countervailing statutory right 
of freedom of expression, about which 
Attard had expressed no view. He further 
suggested that Attard had overlooked 
important common law and law reform 
developments in Australia in relation to pri-
vacy protection.13

Does Truth Alone 
Jeopardise Privacy?
There are a number of ways in which one 
can test the proposition that the removal 
of the public interest or benefit element 
from the defence of justification in defa-
mation allows the media to invade privacy 
with impunity.

Whether the public interest or benefit ele-
ment of the defence of justification ever 
operated as an effective privacy protec-
tion is questionable. Few cases in prac-
tice turned on whether or not a publica-
tion concerned a matter of public interest 
or was for the public benefit, as Levine 
observed.14 In many cases, public interest 
or benefit was conceded by plaintiffs.15 In 
cases where it was contested, courts did 
not adopt an unduly narrow approach to 
the characterisation of the public interest 
or benefit.16 

Grech v Illawarra Newspaper Holdings 
Pty Ltd and Hitchcock v John Fairfax Pub-
lications Pty Ltd are two recent, and rare, 
examples of cases in which the defence of 
justification turned not upon proof of sub-
stantial truth but proof of a matter of pub-
lic interest. In Grech v Illawarra Newspaper 
Holdings, a Dapto man sued The Illawarra 
Mercury for reporting that he had been 
admitted to Wollongong Hospital following 
the explosion of a firecracker ‘between the 
cheeks of his buttocks’. The article detailed 
the consequences of what it surmised was 
a Jackass-style stunt gone wrong, being a 
fractured pelvis, burnt genitals, sexual dys-
function and the need for a colostomy and 
a catheter.17 It is understood that the plain-

tiff’s objection to the article was not that it 
was not substantially true, but rather that 
there was no public interest in the publica-
tion of such matter.18 

In Hitchcock v Fairfax, Nicholas J found 
that the reporting in The Sun-Herald of 
‘impromptu solo dirty dancing’ by Sydney 
socialite, Shari-Lea Hitchcock, followed by 
‘a nauseating display’ with a married tele-
vision executive, at the launch of the real-
ity television programme, Rock Star: INXS, 
did not relate to a matter of public inter-
est, with the result that Fairfax’s pleaded 
defences of justification, contextual truth 
and comment all failed on this ground.19 
The fact that proof of public interest or 
benefit was rarely the major obstacle con-
fronted by media defendants in establish-
ing a defence of justification suggests that 
the public interest or benefit element was 
not, in and of itself, an effective privacy 
protection for plaintiffs. 

The real difficulty with the defence of justi-
fication has always been the proof of sub-
stantial truth, rather than the proof of any 
public interest or benefit in publication. 
Two recent cases amply demonstrate this 
point. In Craftsman Homes Australia Pty 
Ltd v TCN Channel Nine Pty Ltd, Smart AJ 
had to traverse a vast amount of evidence 
in relation to four residential building con-
tracts in order to establish the truth of the 
imputations of shoddy building practices 
and unfitness to conduct a building busi-
ness levelled against the plaintiff builders.20 
His Honour’s judgment was in excess of a 
thousand paragraphs. Likewise, in Li v Her-
ald & Weekly Times Pty Ltd, Gillard J took 
almost four hundred paragraphs to find 
that eight newspaper articles, reporting 
allegations that the plaintiff conducted an 
illegal brothel under the guise of a legiti-
mate Chinese herbal medicine practice and 
issued false receipts to allow her clients to 
make claims from their private health insur-
ance providers, was completely justified.21 

In both of these cases, the defendants 
ultimately succeeded with their defences 
of justification. These cases illustrate an 
important point about the defence of justi-
fication. The proof of substantial truth can 
be complex and, as a consequence, costly. 
Moreover, this complexity and cost is com-
mon to jurisdictions with and without a 
public interest or benefit element in the 
defence of justification.

It is debatable whether the inclusion of a 
public interest or benefit element in the 
defence of justification in at least four juris-
dictions affected media practices so as to 
operate as an effective check on an intru-

sive media prior to 1 January 2006. Prior to 
the introduction of the national, uniform 
defamation laws, the media, on occasion, 
engaged in conduct that could reason-
ably be viewed as an invasion of privacy. 
For example, in mid-April 2005, The Daily 
Telegraph published an article which ite-
mised the contents of former NRMA presi-
dent, Ross Turnbull’s rooms at two Sydney 
motels. The motel operators retained Turn-
bull’s personal property as security for his 
unpaid accommodation bills.22 In the same 
month, The Daily Telegraph also published 
photographs of Rodney and Lyndi Adler 
going for their morning walk, taken by pho-
tographers who had followed them for the 
purpose of obtaining such photographs. 
The photographs were accompanied by a 
story alleging that Rodney Adler offered to 
consent to having his photograph taken in 
return for a favourable editorial position 
being adopted by the newspaper prior to 
his sentencing on four criminal charges 
arising out of his involvement with failed 
company, HIH Insurance.23 The presence of 
a public interest requirement in the defence 
of justification did not stop The Daily Tele-
graph from publishing either of these sto-
ries. It would be difficult to demonstrate, 
quantitatively or qualitatively, that the 
media has become more invasive in their 
practices before and after the introduction 
of the national, uniform defamation laws.

If the public interest or benefit requirement 
were an effective privacy protection, one 
might have expected to find a more inva-
sive media in those jurisdictions without it. 
However, the media in those jurisdictions 
have not been noticeably more intrusive 
than the media in jurisdictions with a pub-
lic interest or benefit requirement. It would 
be difficult to argue that, prior to 1 January 
2006, the media in Victoria, for instance, 
were more invasive of personal privacy than 
the media in New South Wales. Moreover, 
the absence of such an element in four 
jurisdictions has not been the stimulus for 
increased privacy protection in those juris-
dictions that might have been expected to 
combat the more intrusive media that the 
absence of such an element is supposed to 
create. Australian courts and legislatures 
have been uniformly slow to identify and 
address the need for direct privacy protec-
tion.

Reputation and Privacy
There is a more fundamental reason why it 
is flawed to suggest that the removal of the 
public interest element of the defence of 
justification in defamation law might allow 
more intrusive media practices to occur. It 
is axiomatic that the principal legal interest 
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protected by defamation law is reputation, 
not privacy.24 To the extent that defamation 
law defines reputation – a concept com-
paratively undertheorised in defamation 
jurisprudence – it is taken to mean ‘what 
other people think [the plaintiff] is’ and is 
contrasted with character, being ‘what [the 
plaintiff] in fact is’.25 Consequently, reputa-
tion is inherently public. Defamation law 
is therefore principally concerned with the 
protection of the plaintiff’s public face. 
This understanding of the purpose of defa-
mation law underpins Street ACJ’s state-
ment of the rationale of the common law 
defence of justification. Unsurprisingly, in 
contrast to reputation, privacy is inherently 
private. Although they are both founded 
upon the personality of the plaintiff, repu-
tation and privacy are conceptually distinct 
legal interests. 

Because its principles are designed to pro-
tect a fundamentally different legal inter-
est, reputation, defamation law does not 
readily accommodate privacy protection as 
one of its aims or rationales. Defamation 
law should prevent people making false 
and disparaging statements about others 
in public; privacy law should allow indi-
viduals to control what true, but private, 
information about themselves is dissemi-
nated in public and what remains private. 
Any privacy protection afforded by defa-
mation law has been or should be inciden-
tal or indirect at best. The fact that recent 
reforms have arguably reduced or removed 
privacy protections from defamation law 
does not mean that the principles of defa-
mation law as they now stand under the 
national, uniform defamation laws are 
somehow deficient. Properly understood, 
it is not the function of defamation law to 
protect a plaintiff’s privacy.

Australian Developments in 
Direct Privacy Protection
If there is a deficiency in Australian law in 
relation to privacy protection, it is prefer-
able to address that deficiency by engag-
ing with privacy as an interest worthy of 
direct legal protection, rather than seeking 
to deploy defamation law to provide an 
indirect remedy. Until recently, Australian 
courts and legislatures have been unwilling 
to engage with this complex issue.

For several decades, it was assumed that 
the High Court’s decision in Victoria Park 
Racing and Recreation Grounds Co Ltd 
v Taylor26 prevented the recognition of a 
common law cause of action for invasion of 
privacy. However, in Australian Broadcast-
ing Corporation v Lenah Game Meats Pty 

Ltd,27 Gummow and Hayne JJ stated that, 
properly understood, this case did not act 
as an obstacle to the development of direct 
privacy protection.28 A number of judges 
in ABC v Lenah Game Meats expressed the 
view that a tort of invasion of privacy might 
be recognised as part of the common law 
of Australia, but such a cause of action, if 
recognised, would not be for the benefit 
of artificial entities, such as Lenah Game 
Meats Pty Ltd, privacy being an incident of 
the innate dignity of natural persons.29 In 
Grosse v Purvis, Skoein DCJ of the District 
Court of Queensland awarded damages to 
the plaintiff for invasion of privacy, follow-
ing dicta from ABC v Lenah Game Meats 
to fashion a new tort.30 However, the cor-
rectness of this decision was doubted in 
the Supreme Court of Victoria in Giller v 
Procopets31 and by the Full Federal Court in 
Kalaba v Commonwealth.32 Until recently, it 
appeared the process of developing direct 
privacy protection as part of the Australian 
common law had stalled.

The seemingly arrested development of 
direct privacy protection in Australian law 
may be usefully contrasted with the signifi-
cant developments in New Zealand and the 

United Kingdom. In New Zealand, the New 
Zealand Court of Appeal has recognised a 
limited form of the tort of invasion of pri-
vacy, being confined to the public disclo-
sure of private facts.33 This decision was the 
culmination of a judicial trend, represented 
by a series of first-instance judgments, 
towards the recognition of this tort.34 In 
the United Kingdom, the equitable cause 
of action for breach of confidence has 
been fashioned to provide a remedy for 
the misuse of private information. The case 
law is already substantial – and growing.35 
Direct privacy protection in New Zealand 
and United Kingdom law is therefore more 
advanced than that in Australian law. 

There have, however, been indications that 
Australian law might also address the need 
for privacy protection directly. In late Janu-
ary 2006, the Commonwealth Attorney-
General, Philip Ruddock, provided the Aus-
tralian Law Reform Commission with terms 
of reference to inquire into privacy protec-
tion in Australian law. Thus far, the ALRC 
has produced an issues paper and, under 
its terms of reference, is due to report at 
the end of March 2008.36 Similarly, in mid-
April 2006, the then New South Wales 
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Attorney-General, Bob Debus, provided the 
New South Wales Law Reform Commission 
with terms of reference to inquire broadly 
into the same matter.37 Finally, in early April 
2007, Judge Hampel of the County Court 
of Victoria awarded damages to a sexual 
assault victim who had been named in 
media reports in breach of the statutory 
prohibition protecting the anonymity of 
such victims, in part on the express basis of 
a tort of invasion of privacy.38 This decision 
may be subject to an appeal. Nevertheless, 
cumulatively, these three recent develop-
ments suggest that Australian courts and 
legislatures alike are renewing their interest 
in direct privacy protection – without the 
need for reference to defamation law.

Conclusion
It should not be a matter of concern that 
public interest or benefit element has been 
removed from defence of justification in 
defamation law. Because defamation law is 
designed to protect reputation, in essence 
the public self of the plaintiff, not privacy, 
it has always been difficult to accommo-
date both reputation and privacy satisfac-
torily within the principles of defamation 
law. What should be a matter of greater 
concern is the lack of progress towards 
developing direct privacy protection in 
Australian law. Indeed, it will be a desirable 
outcome of this narrow, but crucial, aspect 
of the recent defamation law reforms if it 
provides further stimulus for the develop-
ment of some form of direct privacy pro-
tection, whether it be a statutory cause of 
action or a judicially recognised tort.
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Faculty of Law, University of Sydney. 
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Hugh Atkin for his excellent research 
assistance.
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